College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

March 28, 2003

Revised 

Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Robin Wright, Pete Snustad, Leslie Schiff, Jane Phillips, Stu Goldstein, John Anderson, Anja Brunet, Dick Phillips, Kathy Ball

The revised minutes of the March 14 meeting were approved.  

Announcements

1.  John Anderson reported that the Freshman Welcome Fair will be held Friday, April 4. To date 198 freshmen have confirmed that they will be entering CBS.

2.  John reported that instructor names (or proxies if applicable) must be entered into PeopleSoft in order to submit grades on-line.  Department personnel will need to enter information for students registered in Directed Research/Studies.  John reminded the group that if grades are not entered in a timely fashion a number of problems may result e.g. omission from the Dean’s List, loss of financial aid, probation problems, etc.  Jane Phillips added that course instructors may disallow TAs from entering grades if the instructor chooses to do so.

3.  Second majors and second degrees.  John distributed copies of a document that will be discussed at the next meeting.

Old business 

a.  Courses for approval: (i) PBio 5514, Plant Molecular Biology.  Pete Snustad reported that this course and the proposed PBio 5516, Plant Cell Biology are currently combined into a single course designated as PBio 5414.  However, due to expanding course material and new faculty to teach the courses, Plant Biology would like to offer two separate courses.  Pete added that the PBio Curriculum Committee has not yet considered these courses.  Members wondered if the two exams mentioned in the evaluation section referred to a midterm and final.  At the last meeting some members wondered whether this course might be listed as writing-intensive.  Pete has discussed this with Susan Gibson and Steve Gantt (course instructors) and they don’t feel it is appropriate since some of the writing projects involve team and not individual work.   Members wondered how much writing qualifies a course as writing-intensive.  John replied that if 30% of the evaluation depends on writing it would probably qualify.   The problem with such courses, however, is that if you fail the writing component, you fail the course.  Robin Wright asked if students could select the writing-intensive option for a given course, but that can’t be done in the PeopleSoft system.  Dick Poppele asked if both versions of the course could be available with two separate course numbers—perhaps a 4xxx level for undergraduates who wanted writing-intensive and a 5xxx level for grad students who do not.  Pete said that perhaps the instructors could be persuaded to do that.  He added that having two versions of a course available might supply some interesting data on what students actually want.

(ii) PBio 5516, Plant Cell Biology.  This course will require students to read text assignments as well as 10 primary research papers, five of which will receive written critiques.  John Ward and Tony Sanderfoot will teach the course.  Evaluation will involve two midterms and a final plus written critiques and participation in class discussions.  We will look at both of these courses again at the next meeting.

(iii) BioC 5352, Microbial Biochemistry and Biotechnology-Proteins.  This request is for minor course changes involving designators, title and course content modifications.  Currently it is cross-listed as BioC/MicB 5352, so the MicB designator will be removed.  Mike Flickinger has taught this course for several years.  Now it will be split into two courses; one focuses on proteins and the other on small molecules.  These two courses will probably be taught alternate years.  A motion was made to approve the course and it passed unanimously.

(iv) BioC 5353, Microbial Biochemistry and Biotechnology-Small Molecules.  Jane Phillips asked if students could get credit for this course if they had taken the previous course.  Dick Poppele suggested that instructor consent be mandatory so that the instructor could screen students.  Jane added that having the requirement for instructor consent can act as a disincentive for undergraduate students, since finding instructors in their offices is often problematic.  Dick replied that he didn’t think this should be a 

problem with a class of 20 students.  Someone in the department could provide a magic number.  John wondered if this would really be much of a problem since students who took the course two years ago would probably have graduated.  Stu Goldstein suggested that another alternative might be a note in the course description.  A motion was made to approve the course and it passed unanimously.  Jane reported that she noticed that four of the six faculty who would be teaching the courses just discussed are new faculty teaching in upper level courses.  Shouldn’t some of these people be getting involved in our core courses?  Pete suggested that that will likely happen as they get tenure and that teaching these upper level courses is appropriate for new faculty.  John agreed and added that they will be getting teaching experience that will help prepare them for teaching in the core courses.

b.  Dated credit statement.  Since Jean Underwood could not attend the meeting, John reported that Jean has gotten a response from only one department so far concerning whether they approved of sunsetting.  Pete reported that 15 of 16 Plant Biology faculty voted to eliminate sunsetting in PBio.  Janet Schottel stated that Biochem faculty think that courses older than 10 years should be reviewed.  Stu Goldstein stated that Genetics, Cell and Development faculty haven’t voted on the issue yet, but he has discussed it with Mike Simmons.  Stu thinks it will probably depend on the course.  Leslie Schiff has not talked to Microbiology faculty yet but will suggest that the time limit be 10 years.  Dick stated that this won’t be much of an issue in Neurosciences since they have only four courses in their major.  Janet stated that she thinks EEB wants to eliminate sunsetting, but the faculty haven’t discussed it yet.  Janet suggested that Jean Underwood send a memo reminding Directors of Undergraduate Studies to discuss the issue with their colleagues.  

c.  Policy for low enrollment courses.  Janet distributed revised copies of the sheet based on our previous discussion.  Robin suggested that the language of the policy is too weak.   She suggested that the phrase “are encouraged to” be replaced with “should”.  Members suggested that the format of the document be slightly altered since the first statement under each heading is a general statement while the succeeded two statements are sub-points.  John suggested that the third bullet on the back page be eliminated since it allows departments to do whatever they want despite enrollment.  Dick wondered what the purpose of the document is.  Pete replied that it gives both the college and Robin clout in determining whether courses should be taught.  Leslie asked how the fourth bullet under implementation (canceling courses early enough in the registration process so students can adjust their class schedules) could work given the way most grad students register (often on the first day of class).  Dick stated that Neuroscience actually had to do that recently and there were no student complaints.  John stated this particular situation is more likely to happen during fall semester since students will have just arrived and not be oriented to the University; by spring term they know the ropes.  Pete added that another problem is opening additional sections.  Jane suggested that the best way to handle that situation is to already have a section on the books but held at zero enrollment.  However, Kathy Ball noted that these sections can take on a life of their own and can be magically opened by a gremlin in the system.  Another problem, Jane mentioned, is that Room Scheduling reports that some faculty overestimate their enrollment statistics so they can get access to choice rooms.  The University can no longer afford to use rooms that are much larger than class size so that students can use alternate seating for exams.  Janet stated that she will revise the document and bring an edited draft to the next meeting.

d.  Credit change for Biol 4105 and 4115.  These labs currently are worth 1.5 credits each and Neuroscience faculty want to increase that value to 2-3 credits each.  Dick explained that students spend 5 hours in lab and claim that they spend 7-8 hours weekly on them.  Leslie stated that time on assignments should not be calculated into credit determination, since that happens for all classes and it’s part of the general expectation of taking a class.  Janet asked whether there was a lecture component during the lab and Dick replied that there is.  Members didn’t think that doubling the credit value was appropriate, but perhaps each might be valued at two credits.  Dick agreed that 2 credits would be more acceptable than the current 1.5 credits.  The EPC approved the labs at 2 credits apiece.  Stu mentioned that it is a policy decision of a specific department how much of the major should be dedicated to lab requirements.  Dick stated that students can also take the courses and not complete a Neuroscience major.  These labs are currently cross-listed as Biol/Nsci and they should have the single Nsci designator.  John suggested that the Biol designator needs to be removed by both CBS and Neurosciences.  Jane reported that eliminating the cross listing will have financial repercussions for CBS since we support one of these labs.  If only the Nsci designator exists, all of the money will go the Med school.  Jeff Thomas is in charge of determining where lab fees go, so someone needs to talk to him about this problem.  Janet mentioned that the Microbiology course MicB/Biol 3301 is also cross-listed and needs to lose the Biol designator.

New business 

a.  CBS residency requirement.  The question is whether students need to transfer to CBS for a second degree or major if their first degree is from a different college.  Stu stated that the University and not individual colleges formulate residency requirements.  Jane reminded the group that the EPC had previously determined that students may not combine the Biology major with a second CBS major, but it is possible to have two departmental majors e.g. Biochemistry and Genetics.  Janet suggested that we discuss this with Jean Underwood, perhaps at our next meeting.

b.  Course evaluation form:  “in lieu of” versus “equivalent to”.  Lack of time necessitates that we table this item until next time.

c.  EPC minutes on-line: http://www.cbs.umn.edu/EPC/.  Janet reported that the minutes for our meetings are now on-line at this website.  Kathy clarified this and said that the minutes from 2001 through the present are available.  It will take a while to get the historical material on-line.

d.  Other new business.  John distributed copies of a semester course proposal for the campus version of the freshman camp at Itasca.  He explained that we need to have an acceptable alternative for students who can’t attend at Itasca.  Robin suggested that these alternatives really need to be revenue neutral or we will find the lion’s share of the students opting for the campus version.  She suggested that students spend a weekend at the station, perhaps the first weekend after classes begin.  Jane suggested that John check with the Residence Halls about their schedule for incoming freshmen so our Nature of Life alternative does not conflict with other important programs for new freshmen.  Members were asked to read the proposal and provide feedback.

The meeting adjourned at 10:10 a. m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball

